THE MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE
HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION
February 26, 2018

A special meeting of the Historic Preservation Commission was held on Monday, February 26, 2018 at 5:30 P.M. in the conference room at City Hall.  

Members present:		Blanche Hailey
				Beth Pulliam
				Louise Price
				Charles Yarbrough
				Jean Harrington
				Everall Peele
				
Members absent:	          	* Marianne Aiken
				George Underwood
												
Staff present:			Debbie Galloway, Planner

Prior to the meeting, Everall Peele was sworn in as a new Commission member.

The meeting was called to order by Chair Blanche Hailey. 

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Chair Hailey wanted to add discussion of the First Baptist Church steeple replacement to the agenda. The Commission agreed. The agenda was set.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

The minutes of a regular meeting on January 22, 2018 were presented to the Commission.  Mrs. Price made a motion that the minutes be approved as presented. Mrs. Pulliam seconded the motion. All members present voted in favor of the motion. The motion carried.

OLD BUSINESS:

FERRY ROAD SIGN.

Mrs. Galloway said she had reviewed the requirements for a state highway historical marker, and that the Ferry Road would not qualify. Therefore, she said the Commission would have to pay for a marker if they chose to do so.

NEW BUSINESS:

HISTORIC PROPERTIES INVENTORY.

Mrs. Galloway said she had planned to discuss updating of the historic properties inventory, but due to other items to be discussed, she suggested they table the discussion until next meeting.
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Chair Hailey said the Women’s League was looking for a community project, and that they were interested in assisting with this project. She said they would be meeting later in the week, and she would discuss with them. It was noted that the Women’s League might be able to help with updating the existing inventory, but that the Commission should be responsible for any possible additions.

DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVE GRANTS.

Mrs. Galloway reported that the City was initiating a program to assist in redevelopment of existing business areas. She said this program would be similar to the façade grant program in the downtown areas. She said it would include the downtown areas and the Highway 14 business area, as well as the Spray industrial area. She said this was not just for historic areas, but for commercial properties in these areas in an effort to encourage property improvements and redevelopment, as part of the Strategic Plan.

HISTORIC NEIGHBORHOOD SIGNS.

Mrs. Galloway reported that another area of the Strategic Plan was to recognize and preserve existing neighborhoods. She said as a part of this plan, it had been suggested that signs be erected at entrances to historic neighborhoods such as The Highlands and Carolina Heights.

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH STEEPLE REPLACEMENT.

Mrs. Harrington said that the church planned to replace the existing steeple with a fiberglass steeple, which has already been purchased and is on the church property. She noted that the original steeple is a distinctive architectural feature of the church, which is on the National Register of Historic Places. The existing steeple is in the American Gothic style of the church, and the replacement is a fiberglass steeple in the Colonial Revival style, which is totally inappropriate for the historic character of the church. Mrs. Harrington said she had discussed this issue with the church pastor and other members of the church (she is also a member of the church). She said other members of the church were also upset about the steeple replacement. She said she had contacted the State Department of Archives and History in Raleigh and that they planned to send a letter to the church. She suggested that the church could lose its National Register designation.

There was discussion about whether the steeple could be replicated. It was noted that it was possible to replicate the steeple, and there was discussion of the cost of both options. It was also noted that the Church of the Epiphany was not granted National Register designation due to extensive alterations to the original church building.

Mrs. Price said the Eden Preservation Society had sent a letter to the First Baptist Church encouraging them to reconsider their decision. She asked that the Commission also write a letter.

Chair Hailey asked what options the Commission had to stop the replacement.

Mrs. Galloway said the Commission has no options, other than to voice the Commission’s displeasure. She said National Register designation has “no teeth” and that the Commission has no enforcement authority.

Mrs. Harrington said the Commission could initiate the church’s removal from the National Register.
MINUTES – FEBRUARY 26, 2018 – PAGE 3

Mrs. Price said she would draft a letter from the Commission. Mrs. Galloway said she would send it to the church. It was noted that there would be a church trustee meeting that weekend and they would like to get the letter to the church before that meeting.

ITEMS FROM THE COMMISSION:

Chair Hailey noted that St. Joseph of the Hills Catholic church should be added to the historic properties inventory.

Mrs. Peele said she had noted from the previous meeting that the Commission still has 88 cases of books. She said this amounts to $28,000 worth of books. She suggested the Commission might want to consider lowering the cost of the book.

There was discussion about the cost of the book, possibly including shipping costs in any orders, and possibly listing the book on e-bay for one bid period at $40 including shipping to see how it goes.

Mrs. Peele said the book is 20 years old and that the price should be discounted.

ITEMS FROM STAFF:

Mrs. Galloway said there would be a Strategic Plan meeting for the public on March1. She encouraged Commission members to attend.

ADJOURNMENT:

[bookmark: _GoBack]There being no further business to come before the Commission, the meeting was adjourned.

						Respectfully submitted,

												
						Debra W. Galloway, Administrative Assistant
						to the Eden Preservation Commission

Attest:

					
Blanche Hailey, Chair
